Ronald Reagan's Agenda



Introduction Ronald Reagan was inaugurated president on January 20, 1981, and entered the White House from a position of great political strength. Reagan believed that his overwhelming electoral victory—he earned 480 electoral votes to Carter's 49—signaled a clear mandate to implement his brand of conservatism, called *neoconservatism*. Reagan's ambitious agenda included plans to stimulate the economy, lower taxes, cut liberal social programs, and

dramatically lessen the federal government's role in people's everyday lives. Reagan also wanted to increase American military might, stem the growth of communism, and advance his conservative philosophy on social issues.



- Was President Reagan a conservative or a liberal?
- Why did Reagan feel he had unusually strong support from the American people for his conservative policies?

The Economy Economic revival was Reagan's first priority. To stimulate the economy, his administration used a conservative approach called *supply-side economics*. This new theory argued that massive tax cuts—especially for wealthy individuals and corporations—would encourage personal savings and investment, which would then lead to business growth and the creation of more jobs. The result would be a larger supply of goods for consumers, who would have more money to spend, and thus stimulate the economy. Reagan applied the supply-side theory to his 1981 federal budget. Since he was committed to cutting taxes and increasing military spending, his budget also called for the reduction of spending on social programs. As a result, in his first budget, welfare benefits, Medicare benefits, and children's lunch programs were slashed, and one million recipients of food stamps lost their allocations.

The results of eight years of Reagan's supply-side approach to economics, dubbed *Reaganomics*, were mixed. After a recession in the early 1980s, interest rates leveled off, investment began to rise, and, while unemployment remained high at 9 percent, productivity rose and new jobs were created. Inflation was finally subdued and remained low through the rest of the decade. Once the economy was on the road to recovery, the Reagan approach won newfound praise. Ultimately, though, the wealth generated by the supply-side approach did not "trickle down" to most Americans as the theory claimed. Rather, tax cuts mostly benefited the rich, and cuts in social spending drove the poor deeper into poverty. The number of children living in poverty, one in five, had grown by 24 percent during the 1980s.

By 1989, the wealthiest two fifths of American families received 67.8 percent of the national income, while the bottom two fifths earned a mere 15.4 percent. This represented the largest gap between the "haves" and "have nots" in America since 1945. Reagan critics charged that his policies had led to the deep rift.

One glaring failure of Reaganomics—cited by both Reagan supporters and detractors—was its inability to balance the federal budget, which led to an unprecedented federal deficit, and a soaring national debt of \$4 trillion by 1988. Reagan cut taxes and dramatically increased defense spending, but—despite some success at reducing domestic spending—was unable and unwilling to push Congress to slash the largest of the social programs, Medicare and Social Security. Prior to the 1980s, the biggest single-year government debt had been \$66 billion; by 1986, it had skyrocketed to \$221 billion, and continued to grow each year thereafter. In the 1990s, some political analysts proposed that the Reagan deficits effectively put pressure on Congress to reduce domestic spending and slow the growth of government. Others added that the Reagan budget deficit was a good investment, asserting that his military buildup ultimately helped bring down the Soviet Union and thus reduced the threat of nuclear war.



- What is supply-side economics?
 - What were Reagan's most glaring economic successes?
 - What were Reagan's most glaring economic shortcomings?

Social Issues During his first term, Reagan captured the support of many Americans by taking a conservative stand on social issues. Reagan opposed policies such as court-ordered busing of students to integrate schools, gun control, the Equal Rights Amendment, and the right of women to have legal abortions. These views drew together a large, diverse coalition of supporters that swept him to a landslide reelection victory in 1984. At the same time, the president lost favor with many women who had previously supported him because he paid little attention to women's issues. Despite his stated opinions on controversial social issues, the president had little influence regarding most of them.

One way he was able to influence social issues was through judicial appointments to the Supreme Court. Reagan firmly opposed two historic Supreme Court decisions: that prayer in public schools is unconstitutional and that women have a constitutional right to abortion. Reagan's appointments to the Supreme Court—including the 1981 appointment of Sandra Day O'Connor, the court's first-ever woman justice—led to a more conservative court. As a result, ultimately some of the liberal decisions of the 1960s and 1970s were reversed. For example, one decision limited affirmative action hiring programs that had benefited minorities. By the end of Reagan's second term, however, the original school prayer and abortion decisions remained intact.

Deregulation To fulfill his promise to "get the government off of people's backs," Reagan worked to deregulate business. He believed that businesses were hindered by bureaucratic "red tape" and needed fewer restrictions so they could operate more freely. In the drive to cancel many of the rules governing businesses, fuel-efficiency standards for cars became more lenient, growth in the cable television industry was almost unlimited, and airline fares and routes were far less regulated.

While many praised the freedom that business owners and industry leaders felt after deregulation, some opposed the process. Environmentalists, for example, felt that it undermined their hard-won gains to create restrictions preventing companies from polluting the air or water or dumping hazardous wastes. The Reagan administration asserted that some damage to the environment was a price Americans might have to pay to have strong economy. A 1985 poll, however, revealed that two thirds of the public did not accept Reagan's approach to the environment, and would have been willing to make some financial sacrifices in exchange for less pollution.



- What was Reagan's stand on abortion and prayer in schools?
 - Why did Reagan lose support among some women?
 - How did Reagan influence the Supreme Court?

The Military To restore the nation's power and prestige around the world, Reagan believed the United States needed to play a more active role in the struggle against communism. Relations with the Soviet Union grew increasingly tense as Reagan used more extreme language—such as the "evil empire"—to describe the United States' Cold War adversary. Believing that the military had been badly underfunded during the Carter years, Reagan launched an unprecedented peacetime arms buildup designed to strengthen U.S. defenses in case of a war with the Soviet Union. The result was a spending increase of more than 50 percent over his two terms. Despite a growing antinuclear movement in Europe and the United States, Reagan resisted most efforts aimed at arms control. He also proposed the Strategic Defense Initiative (SDI), a new laser-beam-operated defense shield-popularly known as "Star Wars"—that could protect the United States from nuclear attack by destroying enemy missiles in space. Scientists disagreed as to whether such a system could be perfected. Nonetheless, billions of dollars went into its development.

Anticommunism Reagan also renewed American efforts to support—covertly (secretly) as well as overtly-opponents of communism around the world. The policy, called the Reagan Doctrine, was designed to stamp out communism. The policy led to successes such as the Soviet Union's withdrawal from Afghanistan. It was in Latin America, though, that the policy had its most significant impact. The administration sent massive amounts of aid to El Salvador, a small country in the midst of a civil war between the right-wing government and left-wing rebels. While the White House pointed out that the rebels were receiving aid from the Soviet Union, some Americans criticized U.S. support of the Salvadoran government, which was one of the world's most murderous and oppressive regimes.

In Nicaragua, the Reagan administration provided aid, arms, and training to the contras, rebels who wanted to overthrow the Marxist Sandinista government. The president believed that the contras were freedom fighters who needed U.S. support. When Congress—unconvinced that Nicaragua posed a serious threat to Central America's political stability—refused to give any more aid to the contras, the administration decided to fund them secretly. The White House made a secret deal to sell arms to Iran and then diverted some of the profits to the contras. When this covert scheme was revealed in 1986, the public was outraged. Not only had the administration negotiated with leaders in Iran, one of the country's foremost enemies, but it had also defied Congress' ruling on aid to the contras, which was illegal. In the end—though no one could directly tie the president to any illegal actions—the scandal convinced many Americans that the White House had deceived Congress and the public, and that Reagan was too distant from his administration's policies.

Global Politics In the final years of Reagan's presidency, world politics began to change dramatically. Soviet military strength waned, the economy of Eastern Europe unraveled, and the leadership of Mikhail Gorbachev brought dramatic political and economic changes to the Soviet Union. This ultimately paved the way for the fall of the Soviet Empire in 1990 and, thereafter, the end of the Cold War. Many credited the Reagan Doctrine with weakening the U.S.S.R. to the point where change—and even its collapse—was inevitable. Others believed that the changes were the natural evolution of a system that did not work and the result of Gorbachev's dramatically different approach.



- What did Reagan do to ensure that the United States took a more active role in struggling against communism?
- Why did Reagan increase the military budget 50 percent?
- Why did some criticize Reagan's anticommunist policies in El Salvador and Nicaragua?

Conclusion For much of his eight years as president, many considered Reagan a brilliant success. Seeing him as a vigorous, outdoorsy, grandfather figure, most Americans believed he was a strong and active leader. Even though many who worked with him described Reagan as a passive and detached leader, his public image and popularity rarely waned. Even when things went wrong, few people criticized the president himself; typically his aides, the Congress, and others caught the blame. When he left office, Reagan believed he had done much to improve the political and economic shape of the nation. At a farewell party at the White House in January 1989, he commented on his successes by reciting some data showing how much the country and the world had changed for the better during his presidency. Then, with his typically self-deprecating humor, Reagan concluded, "All in all, I must say, not bad for a fellow who couldn't get his facts straight and worked four hours a day."

Guidelines for Creating a Commemorative Plaque and a Wanted Poster of Ronald Reagan

You will work in pairs to create a commemorative plaque praising Ronald Reagan's accomplishments and a wanted poster condemning him for his faults. You will first read a summary of Ronald Reagan's accomplishments and shortcomings. Your plaque and wanted poster should be created to give viewers a clear understanding of the conservative and liberal views of Ronald Reagan. Follow these steps to create your plaque and poster:

- 1. Learn about Ronald Reagan. With your partner, read Student Handout 4.2C aloud. Underline or highlight key details from the background information that highlight Reagan's accomplishments and shortcomings.
- 2. Brainstorm ideas for the plaque and the poster. Use the information from Student Handout 4.2C to discuss ideas for your commemorative plaque and wanted poster. Each must include
 - a title, such as "Wanted: Ronald Reagan," in bold letters.
 - an annotated and embellished drawing of Reagan, using the drawings on **Student Handout 4.2D** as the foundation.
 - four one-sentence explanations for why Reagan should be praised (to be used for the commemorative plaque).
 - four one-sentence explanations for why he should be condemned (to be used for the wanted poster).
 - bold, detailed visuals to represent each explanation of why he should be praised or condemned. These can be incorporated into the drawings of Reagan or placed in separate parts of the plaque or the poster.
- 3. Make a rough sketch of your plaque and poster. After you have brainstormed ideas, create a rough sketch of the commemorative plaque and the wanted poster. Review them with your teacher to receive feedback.
- 4. Create the final version of your plaque and poster. Cut out the faces of Reagan on Student Handout 4.2D, and affix them to large sheets of paper. Then, work neatly and carefully to create the final versions of your commemorative plaque and wanted poster. Use color and other creative touches to make sure they are visually appealing and clearly represent the conservative or liberal perspective.



Lyndon Johnson's Great Society Speech

The Great Society rests on abundance and liberty for all. It demands an end to poverty and racial injustice, to which we are totally committed in our time. But that is just the beginning.

The Great Society is a place where every child can find knowledge to enrich his mind and to enlarge his talents. It is a place where leisure is a welcome chance to build and reflect, not a feared cause of boredom and restlessness. It is a place where the city of man serves not only the needs of the body and the demands of commerce but the desire for beauty and the hunger for community.

The solution to these problems does not rest on a massive program in Washington, nor can it rely solely on the strained resources of local authority. They require us to create new concepts of cooperation, a creative federalisms between the national capital and the leaders of local communities.

Woodrow Wilson once wrote: "Every man sent out from his university, should be a man of his nation as well as a man of his time."

Within your lifetime powerful forces, already loosed, will take us toward a way of life beyond the realm of our experience, almost beyond the bounds of our imagination.

For better or for worse, your generation has been appointed by history to deal with those problems and to lead America toward a new age. You have the chance never before afforded to any people in any age. You can help build a society where the demands of morality, and the needs of the spirit, can be realized in the life of the nation.

There are those timid souls who say this battle cannot be won; that we are condemned to a soulless wealth. I do not agree. We have the power to shape the civilization that we want. But we need your will, your labor, your hearts, if we are to build that kind of society.

Those who came to this land sought to build more than just a new country. They sought a new world. So I have come here today to your campus to say that you can make their vision our reality. So let us from this moment begin our work so that in the future men will look back and say: It was then, after a long and weary way, that man turned the exploits of his genius to the full enrichment of his life.

Lxnbon B. Johnson May 22, 1964

Ronald Reagan's Inaugural Addresses Inspire a Nation

For decades we have piled deficit upon deficit, mortgaging our future and our children's future for the temporary convenience of the present.

You and I, as individuals, can, by borrowing, live beyond our means, but for only a limited period of time. Why then should we think that collectively, as a nation, we are not bound by that same limitation?

We must act today in order to preserve tomorrow. And let there be no misunderstanding—we're going to begin to act beginning today.

The economic ills we suffer have come upon us over several decades.

They will not go away in days, weeks or months, but they will go away.

They will go away because we as Americans have the capacity now, as we have had in the past, to do whatever needs to be done to preserve this last and greatest bastion of freedom.

In this present crisis, government is not the solution to our problem, government is the problem.

We are a nation that has a government—not the other way around. And this makes us special among the nations of the earth.

Our Government has no power except that granted it by the people. It is time to check and reverse the growth of government which shows signs of having grown beyond the consent of the governed.

It is my intention to curb the size and influence of the Federal establishment and to demand recognition of the distinction between the powers granted to the Federal Government and those reserved to the states or to the people.

Freedom and the dignity of the individual have been more available and assured here than in any other place on earth. The price for this freedom at times has been high, but we have never been unwilling to pay that price.

It is no coincidence that our present troubles parallel and are proportionate to the intervention and intrusion in our lives that result from unnecessary and excessive growth of Government.

We have already started returning to the people and to state and local governments responsibilities better handled by them. Now, there is a place for the Federal Government in matters of social compassion. But our fundamental goals must be to reduce dependency and upgrade the dignity of those who are infirm or disadvantaged. And here a growing economy and support from family and community offer our best chance for a society where compassion is a way of life, where the old and infirm are cared for, the young and, yes, the unhorn protected and the unfortunate looked after and made self-sufficient

			76
			E .
		W .	
6			
		à.	